The Friends of Osterley Park

A Supporters Group for the National Trust

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 18TH MAY 2011 IN THE OLD BREWHOUSE, OSTERLEY PARK

Present:  All members of the Committee, except Ian Conacher, and 27 members.

John James said that he had been asked to chair the meeting.  Both the Chairman, Ian Conacher, and his wife Audrey were unwell.  Best wishes were extended to them both from the meeting.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
1.1. Apologies had been received from Ian and Audrey Conacher, Margaret Folley and Michael De La Mare.
2. MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 19TH MAY 2010
2.1. With the amendment to the date of the meeting, the minutes were agreed nem con as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
3.1. John James read Ian Conacher’s report for the year ended 31st December 2010.  During and immediately after the war no fewer than sixteen properties had been gifted to the National Trust, including Osterley Park, which had come in 1949 without any endowment of land to provide income for the upkeep of the property.  It had been decided to lease Osterley – and Ham House – to the Victoria and Albert Museum, possibly to reduce the short term pressure on the Trust’s resources.
3.2. In 1991, after protracted negotiations, the Trust had taken over direct management of Osterley Park and the House, and had recruited volunteers for various duties; the property had been opened to the public in April of that year.  In the late 1980’s the Trust had also initiated the formation of the Friends to assist in providing additional income.  Thus two separate but overlapping “Sets” had been created, with many volunteers joining the Friends and vice versa.

3.3. Twenty years ago, in 1991, the Friends’ first donation had been payment for two self-drive battery cars, enabling visitors with walking difficulties to explore the grounds.  This funding had continued throughout the past twenty years; in 2010 the Friends paid £170 for maintenance of the “Batricars”.  From the beginning the Friends had made annual payments for materials and seeds to provide flowers for the House, grown in the walled garden by Lesley Orton and her team of volunteers.  Other donations in 2010 were listed in the Honorary Treasurer’s report.

3.4. Unfortunately, income had been reduced in a number of areas.  The annual coach tour, organised for many years by Jim Tickle, had had to be cancelled due to lack of support, and some of the day trips had also not been fully booked.  Jim had recently had some health problems, but had produced plans for coach trips in the summer of 2011.

3.5. Over the past few years the numbers attending the evening “Winter Lectures”, held in the months when the House was closed, had dwindled, possibly due to a growing reluctance of the Friends’ senior members to go out after dark, and the Committee had decided to discontinue evening events.

3.6. On the positive side, Wei Hei Kipling’s “London Visits” had been well attended and had made a useful contribution to the funds; she was thanked for all the hard work involved, on top of her major role as Newsletter Editor.

3.7. The 100 Club – a private lottery for Members – had also contributed to the funds; thanks were given to the Honorary Treasurer, Douglas Craik, for taking over the organisation of this following the death of Ron Piper.

3.8. The total of donations to the Trust had exceeded income and £1,660 had been transferred from the reserve fund to pay for items requested by the T rust.  This could not continue, and it was necessary to find ways and means of increasing income and maintaining financial support to the property.

3.9. One obvious source of increased income was the recruitment of new members; action was been taken to raise awareness of the existence of the Friends, the substantial amount donated to the Trust over the years, and the benefits of membership.

3.10. We were still one short of the number of members of the Committee called for in the Constitution; any member of the Trust wishing to join the Friends’ Committee should contact Ian Conacher for more information.

3.11. The Chairman’s thanks went to all the member of the Committee who had supported him through a year of personal problems, with a home change and health problems. He said it had been a good year for the Committee.
4. PRESENTATION OF CERTIFIED ACCOUNTS FOR YEAR ENDING 31 DECEMBER 2010
4.1. Copies of the accounts had been distributed.  The Honorary Treasurer, Douglas Craik, gave his report.  In 2010 income had decreased by some £2,000 on the previous year.  Income from Wei Hei’s London Walks   had increased from £409.50 to £789.90.  New subscription rates introduced in the last financial year had resulted in an increase in income from subscriptions from £1,624.53 to £2,007.  On the downside, as indicated in the Chairman’s report there had been no coach tour and concerts had been less well supported.  There were collecting tins in the Batricars and the buggy, but donations had decreased from £468.36 to £241.50.  Osterley Day income had also gone down from £206.40 to £90.  There had been an unfortunate clash of date with an England game in the World Cup and the car park at 2 p.m. had practically emptied.  Income from the 100 Club had reduced slightly from £899.50 to £748.
4.2. Donations to Osterley had included materials for volunteer flower growers (increased from £765.21 to £789.04), and repairs to Battery Cars (increased from £145 to £170).  Particular items had been 5 pairs of waders, bat detector and house benches amounting to £1,400 and a Ferrari rotavator at £335.  

4.3. At the end of each year any surplus was transferred to the National Trust Reserve Account held by the National Trust in the name of Friends of Osterley Park;  money could then be moved across when the Friends agreed to fund items for Osterley.  If the surplus was not transferred, it could be subject to tax.  At the end of the year the figures for income and expenditure should be the same; however at 31st December 2010 there had been a difference of £2.33.  

4.4. Expenditure on the newsletter, postage and general administrative costs had been similar to that in 2009.  
4.5. For 2011, there were 51 membership subscriptions and 100 Club through standing orders.  8 more had registered for next year.  Friends were urged to take out standing orders so that they did not have to remember to pay each year; standing order forms were available at the door.  

4.6. Patricia Barrett was thanked for examining the accounts and carrying out the work so quickly.  
4.7. In reply to a question about whether obtaining charitable status had been considered, Douglas Craik said that this had been looked at, but was complicated for such a small organisation.  The law governing charitable status would change sometime during the year and it would then be easier for organisations to reclaim tax, if not to have full charitable status.  This would be followed up.
4.8. It was queried whether the Friends operated under the charitable status of the National Trust.  Douglas Craik said that when the Friends had raised money for the replacement buggy, people had been asked to gift aid the donation to the National Trust and they had given it back.  They would not wish to do so for all payments.  

4.9. The adoption of the certified accounts was proposed by Joan Mound, seconded by Felicity Bernstein, and agreed nem con.

5. ELECTION OF OFFICERS
5.1. John James asked anyone who wished to be considered for joining the committee to see him after the meeting.  The existing committee members were all willing to stand.  The following were elected, nem con:

Chairman


Ian Conacher

Hon. Treasurer

Douglas Craik

Membership Secretary
John James

Minute Secretary

Patricia James

Newsletter Editor

Wei Hei Kipling

Committee Members
Margaret Friday, Joan Mound





John Stacey and Jim Tickle

6. APPOINTMENT OF HONORARY EXAMINER OF THE ACCOUNTS
6.1. Patricia Barrett had undertaken this work for three years most efficiently.  Her appointment was proposed by Marion Warman, seconded by Jim Tickle and agreed, nem con.

7. MEMBERSHIP SUBSCRIPTION – ANNUAL REVIEW AS REQUIRED BY CONSTITUTION
7.1. The committee had agreed to continue with the individual subscription of £8 and £14 for two people at the same address.

7.2. John James said that he had been pleased that quite a few new members had joined in the last few months, which he believed was due to the excellent trips organised by Jim Tickle and Wei Hei Kipling, but more recruitment was vital.

8. 100 CLUB REPORT AND 1ST DRAW OF THE 2011/2012 SEASON
8.1. Douglas Craik reported that there had been 137 subscribers to the 100 Club last year and 164 the year before.  This had meant that after the first draw five prizes were given: £100, £40, £20, £10 and £5.  It had then been necessary to remove the £10 and £5 prizes.  This system would be continued with until subscriptions increased sufficiently.  At present there were 122 subscribers; this time last year there had been 104.  

8.2. The first draw was made.

9. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
9.1.
Michael Doran said that he was a relatively new member.  He asked about the extent

to which the Friends supported the management of the Park in terms of its development.

9.2. John James said that he would let Michael Doran have a copy of the Friends’ constitution.

The system was that Sian Harrington would inform the Friends which items required

funding and the committee would then decide which to fund.  This funding was the basis

upon which the Friends had been set up.

9.3.
Michael Doran said that people were devoted to the Park.  He suggested that the Friends

should be a sounding board for the development of the Park.

9.4.       Sian Harrington said that there were relatively few Friends’ groups around National Trust
properties.  One of the aims of the National Trust was now to consult more locally.  A
consultation framework was being worked on.  The consultation might not be with the
Friends’ group; it might be with a younger group.
9.5.      In response to a question about saving postage by sending out the newsletter by e-mail, 
           Wei Hei Kipling said that there was a problem with sending out bulk e-mails.  It would
           also be putting the cost of printing onto the members of the Friends.  

9.6.     Doris Sherwood asked if Jim Tickle was getting good support for the coach trips which he
          organised.  Jim Tickle said that numbers for the trips had gone down.  Costs had risen
          because of the rising price of petrol.  Of the trips between now and August, the Red House
          visit in July was fully booked.  There were three other trips: Tyntesfield on Monday 23rd
              May, Stourhead in June and Chatsworth in August.  At present there were 12 seats empty
          on each trip.  The trips were not meant to be fund-raisers, but neither should money be lost
          on them and they should break even.  This would be his last year of running the trips;
          everyone who went on them said that they had enjoyed a lovely day out.  There were
          booking forms on the table for those who were interested, or who had friends who might be
          interested.  Wei Hei Kipling said that she would ensure that details of the trips would be in
          the volunteers’ tearoom.
9.7.     There being no further business, John James thanked everyone for attending and the
           meeting closed.
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